
 

City Manager’s Report 
TO:  Mayor Wythe and Homer City Council 

FROM:  Katie Koester, City Manager 

DATE:  May 26, 2015 

SUBJECT: City Manager’s Report 

Bridge Creek Watershed Lots for Sale 

I was approached by Aryn Young and Beau Burgess of Porcupine LLC regarding lots for sale in 
the Bridge Creek Watershed (see attached map). According to Planning Director Abboud, at a 
minimum 2 of these lots, lots 17368015 and 17368014 are rich with tributaries and would be 
very beneficial for the preservation of the watershed (see attached map). The assessed value 
of the lots is $16,300 and $20,000, however the lot owner is asking $55,000 for both parcels.  
The lots would need to be appraised before they could be purchased by the City to determine 
fair market value. The City Council would need to identify a source of funding for land 
purchase. There is the Land Reserve fund, however it currently carries a small negative 
balance (-$200).  One option would be for the Council to advance with the land sales 
proposed in the Land Allocation Plan with the intention of building up the fund and pursuing 
purchase of the lots at a later date. A second option would be to transfer funds from the 
General Fund to the Land Reserve Fund (this is what is proposed in the resolution before you 
today authorizing the purchase of 40 acres of foreclosed property in the watershed from the 
Borough). However, Ms. Young indicated a desire to put the lots on the market in the near 
future, which means the City runs the risk of the lots selling before the City is able to build up 
the necessary capital. Of course the third option is to do nothing given the current fiscal 
climate. Please let me know if Council believes these lots are valuable enough to warrant 
further investigation. 

Blue Crest Energy Update 

Port and Harbor Director Hawkins and I had a visit from Blue Crest Energy this week updating 
the City on plans for the drilling of the Cosmo oil project. The project is located on the bluff 
side of Milepost 151 of the Sterling Highway near Anchor Point. Though the rig and drill 
operation will be located onshore, the project will horizontally drill to access oil fields 
offshore. Product will primarily be trucked north to Nikiski.  During construction, September – 
April, Blue Crest will be employing 300-350 people and depending on Homer hotels for 
housing employees that cannot be found locally (primarily through contractors). The City has 
put Blue Crest in touch with the Chamber and Homer Marine Trades Association as potential 
resources. During construction it is also likely that the Port will be used for bringing in 
construction materials, though details have yet to be finalized. I have included a Frequently 
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Asked Questions for your information. Blue Crest will be holding a public meeting on June 
10th at Land’s End. 

Street Sweeping Delays 

Public Works was expecting to have their new sweeper (the one that picks up the bulk of the 
material as opposed to the vacuum sweeper that is for secondary cleanup) the first half of 
April.  The unit was being manufactured over the winter.  The vendor, Yukon Equipment, was 
late getting it to Homer and once it was delivered Public Works found programing issues with 
it.  The vendor and manufacturer are working diligently on resolving the issues, however it 
has resulted in a delay of street sweeping. Unfortunately, this is taking place when we need 
that piece of equipment the most. Public Works has been using the vacuum sweeper as best 
as it can be used, but many streets still have not been swept.  The vacuum unit is not 
designed to pick up heavy sand, so it is a slow operation to use it as a pick-up broom. The new 
unit was delivered on May 19th and Public Works will have it in operation every day until the 
streets are cleaned. Please be patient with street sweeping and know that Public Works is 
doing the best they can with the limited tools available. 

Float Debris 

Councilmembers have heard from members of the public regarding float debris that have 
been found on Kachemak Bay beaches. As part of the harbor float replacement project, the 
contractor, Harris Sand and Gravel, was required to dispose of the old harbor floats. 
Unfortunately the City did not stipulate in the contract during the first phase of the project 
how the floats were to be disposed of and Harris Sand and Gravel gave floats from the first 
phase away to a number of different people last fall. The floats were taken to various sites 
around the bay and some obviously were not properly secured. No one knows for sure how 
many of the first phase 1 floats have become float debris. A recent letter from concerned 
residents leads us to believe that there are quite a few float sections that have gotten away 
from their owners and that some level of action needs to be taken. In the second phase 
(System 4 rehab) of the harbor float improvement project the city made stipulations in the 
contract as to how the demoed floats were to be disposed of. The floats were removed from 
the harbor to the chip pad and could only be reused/returned into the bay  if the flotation 
billets were replaced with encapsulated billets as required by fish and game habitat.   

The City has installed a dumpster above the commercial barge ramp for members of the 
public to deposit flotation debris that they find (see attached map). Debris cleanup is 
complicated by the fact that many of the old floats are on private property – this is why it is 
important that members of the pubic who have debris on their beaches, or were given the 
floats and cannot safely secure them, communicate with the City and Borough landfill so that 
arrangements can be made for proper disposal. The City provided dumpster will be for 
smaller parts and pieces. Persons interested in returning large float sections to the harbor 
recovered from the bay will need to contact the harbormaster so that arrangements can be 
made to remove the floats from the water. 
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Port and Harbor Director Hawkins, Public Works Director Meyer, and I will be meeting with 
Harris Sand and Gravel to discuss debris cleanup. I will keep you updated on the progress. 

Water Storage/Distribution Improvements Project 

The funding for this project ($1,922,577) continues to remain in the State budget. Public 
Works will be completing a grant application (to facilitate the preparation of a formal grant 
agreement) for the City Manager’s signature. Public Works will be preparing a resolution 
authorizing the City Manager to execute the formal grant agreement, and an ordinance that 
appropriates the matching funds for the project from the HAWSP Fund ($832,961) for Council 
action at the first meeting in June. (See attached letters to adjacent property owners for more 
information). 

Jail Contract Cuts 

The final word is not in yet from the state on what the cuts will be to the jail contract; however 
the situation does not look good. Though the program was cut by 30% in the operating 
budget, program administrators and the Department of Public Safety were optimistic that 
funding solutions to help mitigate the damage could be found given the integral nature of 
Community Jails to the State. The latest word from the State is cuts could be as deep as 50%. 
The City of Homer is anticipating a cut of $240,000- $450,000. The Department of Corrections 
still does not have a final number for communities, though they hope to by the end of the 
month. The reality of the cuts are fast approaching; the State’s fiscal year begins on July 1. I 
will be meeting with the Finance Director and Police Chief to discuss possible funding 
scenarios, how the City would react, and the risk involved to the City.  

Natural Gas, Interest, and the Free Main Allowance 

The City started incurring interest on the loan from the Borough as soon as we made the first 
draw on the loan. Interest for all assessed property owners begins accruing on July 1, 2015. 
The first two years of interest payments were never calculated into the total project cost 
because the City did not really know what those costs would be because there was always the 
possibility the City might pay off early or perhaps borrow less because project costs were less 
than estimated. Either of those could change what the City ultimately paid in interest. The 
thought at the time was to budget for the interest and/or use the Free Main Allowance. The 
net result of this is that the first two years of interest payments, $813,000 is absorbed by the 
project. This eats up a large chunk of the Free Main Allowance. The fiscal impact of losing the 
condominium case, if that were to happen, could cost around $300,000, depending on how 
the Council decides to assess condominiums. At the very beginning of the project Enstar 
estimated we would receive $1.6M in FMA over the course of 10 years. We have received $1.1M 
to date. As you can see, there is very little wiggle room in the project to account for things like 
deferred assessments and additional exemptions. Essentially, by paying the first two years of 
interest on behalf of the property owners the City has given each property owner their share 
of the FMA up front instead of waiting until the loan has been paid off to redistribute any 
leftover funds. This equates to $215 per lot owner.  
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FMA estimate from Enstar 
over 10 years 

$1,600,000 

  
First two years of interest -$813,000 
Assessments for 
condominiums 

-$326,200 

  
Remaining $460,800 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Enc: 

Bridge Creek Watershed Parcel Map 
Blue Crest FAQ 
Map of Dumpster for Float Debris 
State of Alaska DEC Funding Notice Water Storage and Distribution Improvements Project 
Letters from Public Works to property owners impacted by water storage distribution 
improvements project 
Memorandum 15-075 from IT Manager Poolos Re: Telephonic Participation at Council 
Meetings 
Homer Foundation Quarterly Report 
Thank You Card from Food Pantry 
HEA Phone Scam Alert 
 

 

FMA current balance $1,100,000 

  
First two years of interest -$813,000 
Assessments for 
condominiums 

-$300,000 

  
Remaining -$13,000 
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Fund Holder City of Homer
Fund City of Homer Fund

Fund Type: Field of Interest
Fund Code: 1305

PORTFOLIO SHARE (Corpus)

Beginning Balance 217,132.97          

Contributions -                       
Withdrawals -                       
Portfolio Market Change (4,548.27)             

Ending Balance 212,584.70          

AVAILABLE FOR DISTRIBUTION (Earnings)

Beginning Balance 18,249.47            
 

Earnings Allocation 2,857.60              

Grants Awarded:
None -                

Grants Total -                       

Transfers -                       

Ending Balance 21,107.07            

HOMER FOUNDATION
Quarterly Report to Fund Holders

Jan - Mar 2015









   
3977 Lake Street, Homer, AK 99603 (907) 235-8551 
280 Airport Way, Kenai, AK 99611 (907) 283-5831 

  

Public Service Announcement 
 

DATE: May 16, 2015 
  
                                                              
 

Phone scams reported in southcentral Alaska   
 
 

Utilities, including Homer Electric, are getting reports from businesses regarding suspicious phone 
calls.  
 
The phone scam is targeting customers in Anchorage and on the Kenai Peninsula.  
 
The fraudulent caller impersonates a utility representative and requests payment for the customer's 
supposed past due bill and threatens immediate disconnection of electric service if the bill is not paid. 
The goal of the scammers is to obtain credit card or other financial information. 
 
If a suspicious phone call is received, end the phone call and contact Homer Electric for verification 
and to check the status of your account. Homer Electric has a protocol for contacting members which 
includes advanced notification prior to a phone call.  
 
Scammers are becoming smarter, so don't be fooled by caller ID even if it says Homer Electric 
Association.  
 
Never give anyone your personal information such as your Social Security number, bank account 
number or credit card number unless you initiated the conversation and you are confident the 
transaction is legitimate. 
 
If you have questions or need additional information, please call 1-800-478-8551.   
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